INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 11 JUNE 2009 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillors Bainbridge, Mrs Farmer, Mrs Robson, Mrs Riddle (as substitute for Cllr Hendry) Mrs Rutherford, Mrs Vasey.

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Bloxham – Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder

Councillor Earp – Performance and Development Portfolio Holder

IOS.49/08
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN

Following the meeting on 18 May 2009 it was necessary to appoint a Chairman for this meeting.  Pursuant to Procedure Rule 7.3, the election of the Chairman for the remainder of the municipal year would be made at full Council on 29 June 2009.

Nominations for a Chairman for this meeting were invited.  

It was moved that Councillor Bainbridge be appointed as Chairman.  

It was further moved and seconded that Councillor Mrs Rutherford be appointed as Chairman.

Councillor Bainbridge withdrew his name from nomination,

It was: 
RESOLVED – That Councillor Mrs Rutherford be appointed as the Chairman for this meeting of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  Councillor Mrs Rutherford thereupon took the Chair.
IOS.50/09
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor Mrs Bowman (Economy Portfolio Holder), Councillor Mrs Glendinning, Councillor Hendry and Councillor Mrs Styth.
IOS.51/09
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest submitted.
IOS.52/09
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting held on 26 February be agreed as a correct record of the meeting and signed by the Chairman.

IOS.53/09
CALL IN OF DECISIONS 

There were no matters, which had been the subject of call in.

IOS.54/09
FORWARD PLAN – MONITORING OF ITEMS RELEVANT TO THIS COMMITTEE
The Scrutiny Manager (Dr Taylor) submitted report LDS.51/09 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 June 2009 to 30 September 2009) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee.

Dr Taylor asked Members if they would like the Forward Plan item KD.019/09, Carlisle City Centre Conservation Area, to be considered by this Committee at its meeting on 10 September 2009.
RESOLVED –1) That the Forward Plan (1 June 2009 to 30 September 2009) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee be noted.

2) That the City Centre Conservation Area item, KD.019/09, be brought to this Committee for consideration at its meeting on 10 September 2009.

IOS.55/09
OVERVIEW REPORT AND WORK PROGRAMME

The Scrutiny Manager (Dr Taylor) presented report OS.10/09 providing an overview of matters related to the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee’s work.  

Dr Taylor stated that the Budget Scrutiny Task and Finish Group had been established with two Members of each Overview and Scrutiny Committee, he added that the Terms of Reference were attached to the report as appendix 1.

Dr Taylor highlighted the proposal that each Overview and Scrutiny Committee held a ‘development session’ at the beginning of the Civic Year to look at the work of the Committee in the previous year and map ideas for subject review work and other issues.  He added that arrangements for the development session would be made when a Chairman had been appointed but asked Members to give some thought to areas for subject review work and areas of particular knowledge or specialism that each Member had or wished to develop.

Dr Taylor reminded Members of the agreed protocol for the scrutiny of Carlisle Renaissance.  He stated that the Chair of the Committee and one other Member was requested to attend the six monthly special meetings of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee which would consider the Carlisle Renaissance Action Plan.

Dr Taylor also reminded Members that the Special meetings of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees, to consider the Transformation Programme, would take place on Monday 6 July 2009 followed by Executive on Thursday 9 July 2009.
The latest version of the Work Programme was attached as Appendix 1, and Dr Taylor welcomed Members’ comments in that regard.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Overview Report and Work Programme be noted.

2) That the Committee agreed with the Terms of Reference for the Budget Scrutiny Task as set out in Appendix 1 of report OS.10/09.

3) That the nominations for Members of this Committee to attend the Special Meetings of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee to scrutinise the Carlisle Renaissance Action Plan be deferred to the next meeting of the Committee.
IOS.56/09
RESPONSES FROM THE EXECUTIVE 

(a) EX.88/09 – Former Garlands Hospital Site Development Brief
Minute Excerpt, EX.88/09 – Former Garlands Hospital Site Development Brief was submitted setting out the decision of the Executive on 5 May 2009 in response to comments/concerns raised by this Committee:

The Executive had decided:

“1.
That the Executive thank the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee for the work which they had carried out in considering the development brief for the former Garlands Hospital development site and for the various comments and concerns which they had highlighted.

2.
That the proposed amendments to the Development Brief as set out in paragraph 1.4 to report DS.34/09 be agreed and the Head of Planning and Housing Services make the necessary arrangements to amend the Development Brief.

3.
That the amended Development Brief be referred to the meeting of the City Council on 14 July 2009 with the recommendations that the City Council approve the content of the Development Brief and submit it for consultation.

4.
That the Head of Planning and Housing Services take the necessary action in respect of the matters raised by the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee which were outwith the scope of the Supplementary Planning Document as set out in paragraph 1.5 of the above report ie to request the Highways Agency be asked to consider future resurfacing of the motorway section past the former Garlands site and to consider preparation of a new Tree Preservation Order for the development site.”
The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder emphasised the hard work undertaken by both himself and the Local Plans and Conservation Manager and expressed a hope that Member would recognise that the Committees comments had been taken been taken into account.
RESOLVED – That the comments of the Executive be welcomed.
(b) EX.96/09 – Carlisle Partnership
Minute Excerpt, EX.96/09 – Carlisle Partnership was submitted setting out the decision of the Executive on 5 May 2009 in response to comments/concerns raised by this Committee:

The Executive had decided:

“1.
To receive the reference from the Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the actions which have been taken in issuing an invitation to the Relationship Manager for Business Link to attend future meetings to give details on the service offered by Business Link.

2.
The Executive also referred to the decision under the previous minute in regard to the allocation of the reward grant.”

RESOLVED – That the comments of the Executive be noted.

(c) EX.119/09 – Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework Supplementary Planning Document – Response to Consultation
Minute Excerpt, EX.119/09, Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework SPD was submitted setting out the decision of the Executive on 5 May 2009 in response to comments/concerns raised by this Committee:

The Executive had decided:

“That the response of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the Supplementary Planning Document be received and the draft Supplementary document, as amended by the various changes set out in Section 2 of Report DS.33/09, be referred to the City Council with a recommendation from the Executive that the amended Supplementary Planning Document be adopted.”

RESOLVED – That the comments of the Executive be noted.

IOS.57/09
ESTABLISHING A TRANSFORMATION PROGRAMME FOR CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL
Transformation Programme Timetable and Review of Priorities
The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) presented report CE.10/09 on the proposed timetable for the City Council's Transformation Programme.  He reminded Members that the Council's forecast budget deficit and the Council's 2009/10 Budget Resolution had identified the need for the Council to significantly reduce its operating costs with recurring revenue savings of £1 million required to be delivered by 2010/11.  He added that the economic downturn would also place further pressure on the Council's budgets both in terms of the need to support citizens and businesses and the expectation from Central Government that greater efficiencies would be required from the Public Sector.  Dr Gooding informed Members that broadly the programme would be composed of the following elements:

Establishing clear and unambiguous priorities for the Council;

Establishment of new smaller management teams shaped by priorities;

Implementation of early decisions about activities currently undertaken by the Council that can change thus delivering savings; and, 

Support and development of Senior Members on the new Management Team to review and re-engineer the Council's activities to deliver further savings and maximise efficiencies.

Dr Gooding commented that the re-structure of the Authority would begin with the creation of a new Management Team which would be led by the Town Clerk and Chief Executive with support from the North West Employers Association.  

An excerpt from the Minutes of the Executive on 5 May 2009 (EX.089/09) was also submitted.  The minute excerpt set out the Executive decision following consideration of the Transformation Programme and Timetable, namely:

“1.
That the work carried out to date on the new priorities of the Council be noted and the report be referred for consideration by all Overview and Scrutiny Committees (Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee, 28 May; Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee, 9 June; Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee, 11 June); and the outcome of those consultations be referred back to a further meeting of the Executive.

2.
The Executive approves an allocation of £75,000 from the earmarked budget provision for re-organisation in order that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive can procure external support from the North West Employers Organisation to expedite the re-structure of the Council.

3.
That the proposed timetable for review of corporate priorities, the Senior Management restructure and service provision reviews as circulated at the meeting be agreed.”

The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) also submitted report PPP.24/09 which offered more detailed consideration of what the proposed priorities around the Economy and Environment might entail.

Ms Curr reminded Members that the Council had agreed three priorities areas which had been in place for a number of years: Cleaner, Greener, Safer, Learning City and Carlisle Renaissance.  She added that although there had been a number of significant achievements, the priorities had proved to be very broad, and within the current financial constraints of the City Council and macro economic climate, there was a need to determine priorities to provide a clear focus and purpose for the organisation.

Ms Curr informed Members that the review of the priorities was helping to inform the restructure of the organisation and would need to enable the Council to deliver significant financial savings.  At the same time the Council would also need to continue to improve service delivery to local communities that best addressed their needs, with particular regard to the current economic climate.

Ms Curr added that a number of longer term strategic objectives and outcomes, measurements of success, and a number of key priorities that would ensure delivery were also presented in appendix 1 of the report.

Ms Curr explained that the Council was also mindful of the new Duty to Involve and a number of the proposals could serve to develop the role for local communities to further influence decisions, which would give those individuals and communities a role in helping to shape the places where they lived.

Ms Curr added that the report was the first attempt to explain what the new priorities meant but, as this formed part of the consultation process, there would be additional details added that would be influenced by the outcome of consultation.

In scrutinising the reports Members raised the following questions and concerns:

· It was essential that the proposed priorities would be ‘clear and unambiguous’ and that they remained focussed in order for everyone, especially members of the public, to understand them.
· There was concern about what would happen with the work carried out for the existing priorities and where those priorities would go.
Dr Gooding responded that the three existing priorities had been very broad and were not useful in informing Members or staff on what was expected to achieve the priorities.  It was important that there were clear priorities to communicate to the public what the City Council did.  It would not be useful to incorporate the three previous priorities in the two new priorities in terms of refining what was important.  Dr Gooding explained that the proposed priorities were to focus on what the Authority did and how it made better use of the resources available.  He added that there was still focus on the other issues but they were not seen as a priority but would be incorporated into all of the work the Council carried out and would become part of the fabric of the Authority.
· It was felt that the consultation that had been carried out had not been adequate, the Focus magazine had not encouraged responses.  
· Would Stagecoach be involved in the consultation process?
Ms Curr stated that the development of the priorities was still at an early stage and there was still a lot of work to be undertaken to develop the detail.  She added that there was scope to go to partners, such as Stagecoach, and the local community to develop more details on what the priorities meant.

Dr Gooding added that the consultation process would work better when Members had agreed on the priorities and taken a steer on what they thought was important to Carlisle.

· How would outcomes such as ‘People get on well together’ be measured?
Dr Gooding explained that the Government had set a National Indicator to measure various outcomes such as how people got on and if they felt they could influence local decisions but the best way to measure the outcome was to ask people.  It added that it was difficult to measure but it was the best way to understand if there was sustainable community in Carlisle.
· There were concerns that the new priorities were not ‘active’ as previous priorities had been.
Dr Gooding explained that the discussion to determine the wording of the priorities was still ongoing.  The feedback from Overview and Scrutiny and the consultation process would also influence the wording.
· The report gave the impression that the priorities needed to be more at ward level and there was concern that different wards would have different priorities.
· There was concern that the changes to the priorities would incur a cost for marketing.
Dr Gooding clarified that there was no proposed costs for marketing or branding.  The changes that would happen were to the way the authority worked and a move towards a flexible workforce that could respond to the communities needs.  Empowered staff would be able to respond to the publics request for a service and make a decision at the time without the need to refer it higher up.
· How would the priorities be communicated to the public in order for them to understand what they meant to them?
Dr Gooding responded that it would be easier to communicate what the authority was trying to achieve once there was a consensus to what the authority was trying to achieve.  There was a degree of communication skill needed to communicate what Members had decided so everyone was clear about what the authority was doing.  He added that when Members had defined the priorities there needed to be discipline to ensure they were carried out.
Ms Curr added that on a practical level groups such as Neighbourhood Forums were very useful in communicating with members of the public and could be used to further develop and to communicate new priorities.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder commented that he was unsure about the proposed priorities.  He stated that staff, Members and the public understood what Cleaner, Greener, Safer meant and he felt that some of those priorities had been missed in the proposed priorities.  He added that the Executive did want the input of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees to be included in their recommendations to Council.  He felt that Neighbourhood Forums had not been used enough to test what the community felt.  He added that the priorities should be owned by Members, the priorities were not only about financial changes but also about how the authority worked.
· How would the priorities be influenced by the Local Area Agreement (LAA) or the Comprehensive Area Assessment (CAA).
Ms Curr explained that the priorities of the LAA had been taken into account during the preparation for the new priorities and consideration had been given to how they tied in with the priorities.  She added that the CAA would look at the priorities that had been agreed County wide and how they cascaded down where appropriate to local priorities.
· When would the Place Survey be made available?
Dr Gooding explained that the Place Survey had been conducted by the Department of Communities and Local Government and it had not been made public yet.  He added that he would circulate the results of the survey as soon as they had been received.
· How different would the ‘empowerment of staff’ be to the way the Council already worked?
Dr Gooding informed Members that the authority already carried out area based team working but it was a small number of staff that worked that way.  He added that it was hoped that the idea and capacity of area based teams could be built on to work closely with partners and ward Members at a local level to determine what decisions were needed at a local level.  He added that the first steps towards area based working had been taken and there needed to be consideration given to if or how area based working could be expanded on.  He added that the work would define what was important to be more efficient and to ensure resources were distributed to where they were needed most.
Ms Curr informed Members that the Empowerment Pilot, which was being run in Harraby and Longtown, was a good way to test out some of the ides around how things might work in practice.
· The Empowerment Pilot in Harraby were looking to have a devolved budget and being able to allocate funds to their priorities.  How would this work if their priorities did not match the Council’s priorities?
Dr Gooding explained that Members would have to take such a decision, there would be expenditure at a local level.  He added that the new way of working may create the capacity to allow expenditure to be decided at a local level in the future.
Ms Curr added that participatory budgeting was being tested through the pilots and it would be good to monitor how well it worked.
· It was felt that the targets were not challenging enough.
Ms Curr reported that there was still work needed to add challenges to the priorities.
· There was no reference to anything cultural in the report.
Dr Gooding explained that members would need to make the decision with regard to what they felt was important.  He added that work would still be carried out on issues that were not stated as priorities and he clarified that if Members did want Culture to be included as a priority then consideration would have to be given to what priority would be taken out.  He added that Members would also have to consider what issues they would directly allocate resources to and which issues they would influence through partners.
· There did not appear to be any mention of sustainability in the priorities, would the Authority no longer have a priority to tackle issues such as climate change?
Dr Gooding responded that ‘sustainability’ would be a value for the Authority rather than a priority.  It would be an important element of the way the Authority carried out its functions.  However, he considered that the priorities should be about what the Authority did, rather than how it achieved them. 

· It would be helpful if members could have more information to involve members of the public at forums and other groups.  The public would require more information so it was essential that Members were better informed.
The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder agreed that it was vital that members were fully informed and able to attend forums and groups with all of the required information.

A Member added that Neighbourhood Forums were not always well attended and other groups such as Residents Associations should also be involved.
· What would the £75,000 that the Executive agreed to allocate to the restructure be used for?
Dr Gooding explained that the money would be used by the Town Clerk and Chief Executive to support the restructure of the Council with the North West Employers Association.

· Would there be a measurement or target for the state of repair and cleanliness of roads of pavements?
Ms Curr explained that there was a National Indicator, NI 195, which covered street cleanliness but not the condition of pavements and roads.
Dr Gooding added that there were opportunities for Members to include other targets in the Corporate Plan and performance monitoring reports which would be monitored by this Committee.  It was up to Members to consider whether a more detailed performance indicator was required to monitor the state of repair of roads and pavements.
· What happened to the Area Based Team Working Review?
The Head of Environmental Services (Mr Tickner) responded that there was work being undertaken on the review in partnership with the empowerment pilot.
· How would the authority empower the lower team of officers to take decisions themselves?
Mr Tickner explained that the same question had been raised in the Council’s Future Focus sessions and work was being carried out on the issue.

Dr Gooding added that staff needed to understand what was important and what decisions they were able to make.  There was cultural change needed within the Council and with Members.

RESOLVED – 1) That the comments and concerns of the Committee be forwarded to the Executive;

2) That the Committee supports the review of the Council’s priorities and reiterated the need to keep the new priorities clear and unambiguous
IOS.58/09
MAKING SPACE FOR WATER
The Scrutiny Manager (Dr Taylor) presented report OS.03/09 which summarised the Making Space for Water Task and Finish Group’s findings to date and the latest update on the Making Space for Water Group.
Dr Taylor reminded Members that the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee, at its meeting on 23 October 2008, set up a task and finish group to look at Making Space for Water and flooding issues.  The Task group had considered the recommendations from the Pitt Review of the summer 2007 floods and the work being undertaken in Carlisle to implement the recommendations.  Dr Taylor outlined the Task and Finish Group’s conclusions so far.
The Head of Environmental Services (Mr Tickner) explained that the Making Space for Water Group (MSFW) had been set up after the Cumbria flood event of January 2005.  The Group was adopting emergency Government best practice for integrated working in accordance with ‘Making Space for Water’ guidance issued by DEFRA.  He added that other Cumbria Districts were following the lead and national interest had been attracted to the initiative.

Mr Tickner added that the Group members met regularly in order to review and priorities individual flooding problem areas.  He then outlined the current activities of the Group.
Mr Tickner reported that the MSFW group had identified spending for approximately £18,000 during 2009/10 to include a flood risk study for the Little Caldew, resistance/resilience measures for Castle Carrock and Wigton Road, and a CCTV survey of drains in Burgh-by-Sands.

Mr Tickner added that the MSFW group also given feedback of their work to the Pitt Review.  As Carlisle had one of the most advanced group set up in the Country many of the recommendations in the Pitt Review were based on their practices.

When considering the Making Space for Water Task and Finish Group’s finding the Committee raised the following comments and questions:
· The Council had carried out excellent work and were held as a good example of how an authority should work.
Mr Tickner confirmed that the Council were very advanced but there were still outstanding issues with regard to where responsibility lay in addressing future responses.  He added that there had been some delay in rolling out the recommendations of the Pitt Review in other Districts that did not have such a mature group as the City Council.
· Had there been a problem with finance?
Mr Tickner responded that the Council had to complete a bid for funding by July 2009.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Head of Environmental Services and his team be congratulated for their work in ensuring that the authority was an example of best practice for Making Space for Water;
2) That the Making Space for Water Task and Finish Group be thanked for their work and that no further meetings of the Group were required;

3) That the following conclusions of the Making Space for Water Task and Finish Group be referred to the Executive for information:
· Carlisle’s Making Space for Water Group has developed effectively to work in partnership to tackle flooding issues.  The Carlisle model has been recognised as national best practice and it is recommended in the Pitt Review that this model of partnership working is adopted by other local authorities.

· Due to work undertaken around the city and district since the 2005 floods, Carlisle has extensive flood defences and is likely to be well protected in the event of future flooding incidents.

· The leadership role for local government needs to be clearly defined, particularly the local roles and responsibilities of Carlisle City Council and the County Council.  A joint bid for county wide funding to support Making Space for Water work has been made to central government.  The City Council needs to ensure that it receives appropriate funding to carry out its responsibilities.

· The group could improve awareness about work that has been undertaken to prevent flooding.  It also needs to communicate to the public what early warning systems and protective measures are in place if a flooding incident occurred.  

4) That the Committee monitor the progress of the Making Space for Water Group on a six monthly basis.

IOS.59/09
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PROCEDURES FOR DEALING WITH COUNCILLOR CALLS FOR ACTION
The Scrutiny Manager (Dr Taylor) presented report OS.06/06 which provided an overview of the Overview and Scrutiny Procedures for dealing with Councillor Calls for Action.
Dr Taylor reported that the Councillor Call for Action (CCfA) was a development from the Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007.  The CCfA provided Elected Members with a mechanism to formally request a relevant scrutiny committee to consider an issue in their Ward for further investigations, if all other actions had failed.  The CCfA provisions had been introduced on 1 April 2009 and may have significant impact on the work of the scrutiny committees.

Dr Taylor added that the legislation extended the rights of Members to refer a local government matter not just to the Committees of their own Authority, but in the case of two-tier areas such as Cumbria, to the Committees of the relevant District/Borough or County scrutiny committee, irrespective of whether they are a Member of that authority.

Dr Taylor explained that the Cumbria County Joint Scrutiny Overview Group had developed joint guidance to help Members decide whether they have a valid CCfA, and details of how to lodge a CCfA at any of the seven Local Authorities in Cumbria.  This common approach would minimise confusion for Members and provide a joined-up support mechanism for them. 

Dr Taylor asked Members to give consideration to the proposed process for consideration of a CCfA and to the comments from the Director of Legal and Democratic Services as set out in the report.  
In considering the report Members raised the following questions and concerns:

· Who would make the decision that a CCfA met the requirements?
Dr Taylor explained that the legislation had been unclear and so it had been decided that Members should make that decision when a CCfA was put to them.  He added that if agendas became full because of CCfA’s then the decision would be moved away from the Committee and the Chairman and the Scrutiny Officers would make a joint decision.

· It had to be made clear that the CCfA was only to be used when all other avenues to solve the issue had been explored.
Dr Taylor agreed and informed Members that the Committee could refer the CCfA back to the Councillor if they felt that all other options had not been used.

RESOLVED – 1) That the process for the Scrutiny Team and the Overview and Scrutiny Committees to deal with Councillor Calls for Action, as set out in report OS.06/09, are agreed;
2)  That the Director of Legal and Democrat Services be asked to make the necessary changes to the constitution to reflect the introduction of the Councillor Call for Actions provisions.
IOS.60/09
PUBLIC AND PRESS
RESOLVED – That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following items of business on the grounds that they involved the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the Paragraph Number (as indicated in brackets against each Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.

IOS.61/09
WASTE SERVICES EFFICIENCY REVIEW


(Public and Press excluded by virtue of paragraph 1)

The Head of Environmental Services (Mr Tickner) submitted report CS.34/09 providing details of the Waste Services Efficiency Review.  
Mr Tickner reminded Members that as part of the agreement to fund the replacement of the existing refuse vehicle fleet it was agreed that an external independent review should be commissioned to review the efficiency of the Council's existing waste operations.

He informed Members that the works had been undertaken by a specialist APSE consultant and a copy of the detailed report had been circulated.
Mr Tickner responded to Members question regarding the Bulky Waste Task and Finish Group, the trade waste contract and the recycling contract.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Head of Environmental Services and his team be thanked for their excellent work in ensuring such a high rate of recycling was maintained;

2)  That the Committee supports the recommendations agreed by Executive on 5 May 2009.

[The meeting ended at 12.15pm]

